SHREWSBURY TOWN COUNCIL
Finance & General Purposes Committee

Held at Guildhall, Frankwell Quay, Shrewsbury

At 6.00pm Monday 02 October 2017
PRESENT – Councillors A Mosley (Chairman), P Adams, P Gillam, Mrs P Moseley, K Roberts and H Taylor.
IN ATTENDANCE – Helen Ball (Town Clerk), Gary Farmer (Operations Manager), Andy Watkin (Responsible Financial Officer) and Rebecca Oliver (Committee Clerk).
APOLOGIES – Apologies were received from Councillors N Laurens and A Phillips.
23/17
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

	Twin-hatted Town Councillors
	· All twin-hatted Town Councillors declared a personal interest in all matters relating to Shropshire Council.


24/17
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes of the Finance Committee meetings held on 07 August 2017 were submitted as circulated and read.  

RESOLVED: 

That the minutes of the Finance Committee meetings held on 07 August 2017 be approved and signed as a correct record.


25/17
MATTERS ARISING FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS

25.1
Ref Min 15/17 (ii) a) Shrewsbury Wyle Cop – Officers are awaiting the draft leaflet for the “Wild on Wyle Cop” event being worked on by the Independent Traders and Business Improvement District.  It was agreed at the previous meeting that the grant of £750 would only be awarded upon receipt of this leaflet.

25.2
Ref Min 15/17 (ii) b) Shropshire Support Refugees – The Shropshire Support Refugees Festival, originally due to be held on 12 November 2017, has been postponed until early next year.  The Town Clerk has agreed to honour the grant of £1500 providing it is claimed before the end of the 2017/18 financial year.

25.5
Ref Min 22.1 a) Land at Greenfields – Contracts have been exchanged completion is expected within a week.

25.6
Ref Min 22.2 a) Countryside Land – Discussions are continuing between Council’s solicitors regarding various land transfers.
25.7
Ref Min 22.3 a) Springfield Recreation Ground – The project to install an O2 phone mast at this site is progressing and is going through the planning approval stage.  The Town Council has been consulted on the proposed works to hedgerows, which have been approved. 
25.8
Ref Min 22.4 Toilet Provision – Following criminal damage to Hills Lane Toilets, the repairs have been completed and the facilities have reopened.
26/17
PAYMENTS
Prior to the meeting, the Responsible Finance Officer (RFO) circulated the Schedule of Payments for the period 1 August 2017 – 30 September 2017.  No comments or concerns were raised.
RECOMMENDED:

That the schedule of payments passed for payment for the period 1 August – 30 September 2017 be approved.

27/17
QUARTER 2 ACCOUNTS

The Responsible Finance Officer (RFO) presented a draft statement of accounts for the second quarter of the 2017/18 financial year.  As this quarter ended on a weekend (30 September) some purchasing invoices are still to be received.  The ledger has been left open to the end of the week so a more accurate picture can be created.

The indicative statement shows a small surplus compared to Year to Date on income and expenditure although £63k of committed expenditure may have to be added.  This surplus is mostly due to receiving more SLA funds than budgeted, income received from quarry events and interest rates were lower than budgeted.
There has been an underspend on expenditure on professional fees but fees for land transfers are due, the time management system has been purchased and a rates bill for the Sunday Market has been received, and is being reviewed.
RECOMMENDED:
That the Statement of Accounts for the period ending 30 September 2017 be noted and the final submission awaited.
28/17
CAPITAL PROJECTS
Members were in receipt of a detailed report updating them on a list of capital projects as recommended by the F&GP committee in December 2016. 
28.1
Dana Footpath
Progress has been slow but two consents; Planning and Schedule Ancient Monument Consent, have been granted.  The Town Clerk and Operations Managers have been attending Shropshire Council’s Officer working group meetings to assist talks with Shropshire Horticultural Society (SHS) and as maintainers of the grounds provide horticultural advice.  With Tim Sneddon’s support, the design of the scheme is being prepared for tendering and the materials are to be approved.  SHS are amenable to diverting the path across their land (alongside the long floral bed from the buttress) to provide improved level access.  The full costs are to be confirmed and the project is expected to be delivered within this financial year.
Members were pleased with the progress and would like the assurance that the scheme will be underway by Spring 2018.
RECOMMENDED:

That the Council notes progress of the scheme and seeks assurance that the scheme is delivered within the current financial year.

28.2
Extension of Quarry Lighting and Riverbank
When this proposal was first suggested, the extent of the work was unknown.  It was reported that there is no power supply along the majority of Victoria Avenue and the civils work required to create a supply was likely to be in the region of £501,650.  

Work was ongoing with replacing the uplighters along Gloucester Avenue; a wholescale replacement was being scheduled as the existing fitments are nolonger in production.

Whilst happy for the uplighter installation to proceed, Members felt that the benefit of any lighting supply did not outweigh the expense.  They were however, keen to investigate other options around solar powered lighting and asked members to make enquiries.

Members discussed the state of the river banks and the need to seek soecialist help to determine whether any major stabilisation works were required.  This was also an issue for Shropshire Council and officers from both councils had been looking to commission one piece of work.  Members agreed that the investigative work using divers needed to be carried out, preferably in collaboration with Shropshire Council, prior to any other major works in the Quarry.
RECOMMENDED:

(i) That installation of replacement uplighters as proposed be approved
(ii) That due to the complexity and cost of proposals for extending existing listing, no further action be taken
(iii) That staff explore the potential of solar lighting for this and possibly other areas
(iv) That Bank Stabilisation Investigation be progressed even if it means going it alone without Shropshire Council

28.3
Renovation of Quarry Staff Facilities, Greenhouse and Toilets

Despite the efforts of a previous Quarry Development Working Group, the Staff Welfare Facilities and Greenhouse in the Quarry have continued to decline.  The site is within a Conservation Area and The Town Clerk and Operations Manager detailed their meeting with the Conservation Officers to discuss what permitted development may be allowed.  Whilst the Greenhouse is not listed, its position was within a Heritage Listed Park within the Curtilage Listing of Quarry Lodge and is surrounded by Grade Listed buildings.  
It was agreed that a new Quarry Working Group is reconvened and, in their absence, the Leaders of the Conservative Group and Liberal Democrat Group were nominated to join the group.  Mark Bowen, the Town Clerk, Operations Manager and Councillors Roberts, Mosley and Pardy were all part of the original group and were re-appointed.  
Members were in agreement that the remit of the Quarry Working Group should be expanded to look at all aspects of the Quarry.  A development brief and Strategic Plan should be created to manage this area.  Members expressed an interest in visiting the current site and Officers would circulate some dates for tours which will be led by the Amenity Team Leader, Mark Bowen.

RECOMMENDED:
(i) That a new Quarry Working Group be reconvened – made up of Chairman of F&GP, Chairman of R&L and the Leaders of the Conservative and Liberal Groups plus appropriate officers
(ii) That the remit of the Quarry Working Group be expanded to look at all aspects of the Quarry including the development of a Strategic Plan for the Management of the Quarry Park and any associated brief for redevelopment
(iii) That all Councillors be invited to view the current facilities.

28.4
Renovation of Sports Village Staff Facilities

Members were informed that a number of works totalling £17,854 have been carried out at the Sundorne Sports Village Depot, a facility which remains a Shropshire Council asset.  Staff based at the Sports Village reported, through the last Joint Consultative Committee meeting, that they were content with the works undertaken.

RECOMMENDED:

That the works listed in the report be noted.


28.5
Phased replacement of lights to LED

The Town Clerk explained the number (446) and locations of lighting columns which are the responsibility of the Town Council.  All are on footways but the majority are sited within the Town Centre.  

The asset list is made up of Low Sodium (SOX) lights which give an orange glow and use a 30 watt light bulb and High Sodium (SON) lights which give off a white glow using 70 watt bulb.  
Of pressing need is a replacement programme for the SOX lamps as lamp production ceases by 2020 under EU Directive.  Approximate replacement cost was  £200 per column.

Members saw the need to beginning tendering as a matter of urgency as the nearer the 2020 deadline came, the more in demand would street lighting engineers be.

RECOMMENDED:

(i) That members are issued with a list of the lighting columns categorised by ward to determine continued use

(ii) That officers prepare the necessary tender documents for the replace all lights with a suitable LED head over a three year period
28.6
Improved Toilet Facilities across Shrewsbury

The Town Clerk reported on the various toilet facilities maintained by the Town Council, the cleaning regimes and the problems that anti-social behaviour brings to their use.  She explained the dangerous incidents staff face daily with the misuse of Sharps boxes that has led to staff now emptying and storing them securely in a central position.
Members were asked to consider introducing charges for using toilet facilities in Shrewsbury in the hope, although not guaranteed, of deterring anti-social behaviour.  Members did not favour charging for the toilets by the Splash park but thought other facilities such as Hills Lane may benefit from charges being brought in.  Members agreed that the two sets of toilets in the Quarry be reviewed by the Quarry Working Group as there are other issues i.e. drainage to overcome.
The Town Clerk reported on the Hills Lane toilet facility which is a leasehold property with the current lease expiring in June 2018. Officers have huge Health & Safety concerns for their staff and the public at this facility as anti-social behaviour and drugs misuse is rife here.  The CCTV cameras do not cover the external part of the site which exacerbates the problems.  If the facility was to remain open, additional safety measures would have to be carried out.  
Members agreed to keep Hills Lane toilets operational and introduce measures for the safety of staff and the public.    
Officers explained the current cleaning regime with some facilities being maintained by a resident cleaner and others by a mobile team.  Members agreed to review the locations of staff to meet the demands of the service.

The Town Clerk reported on tentative enquiries to take over the opening and maintenance of the Sydney Avenue toilets.  As this would inevitably free up Town Council staff time, the Town Clerk agreed in principle and Members supported this decision.
The Town Clerk gave an insight into the use and often misuse of the sharps boxes which have been installed in all toilet facilities.  Members were surprised by the horrific scenarios staff are faced with daily and requested they be thanked and praised for the work they are doing to keep the public safe.  
RECOMMENDED:
(i) That the Town Council considers the logistics of charging for public toilets to:

· Generate income that will help offset running costs

· Discourage current levels of anti-social behaviour 

· Bring parity with other providers of quality public conveniences

(ii) That discussions take place with the landlord regarding extending the Hills Lane Toilets Lease beyond June 2018

(iii) That any works to the Quarry Toilets form part of the strategic discussions as outlined above

(iv) That members are supportive of relocating staff to meet the demands of the service

(v) That maintenance of the Bus Station toilets (a Shropshire Council facility) be changed from a resident cleaner facility to one picked up on the mobile cleaning round

(vi) That members support the in-principle agreement to an external provider looking after the Sydney Avenue Toilets

28.7
Improved Recreational Changing Facilities

Members were in receipt of a list of audited Recreation Grounds and the works that are required to upgrade them.  Members suggested that a Working Group be set up by the R&L Committee to prioritise these works and review the open space areas to include less formal areas also.  
RECOMMENDED:

(i) That Recreation & Leisure Committee be asked to form a Working Group
(ii) That the working group look at both capital improvements plus ongoing revenue implications of those sites, and open space areas, to maximise resources, quality and usage
(iii) That Shropshire Council’s Education Department be requested to confirm any future land use requirements at the following sites:

· Shorncliffe Drive

· Land at Bowbrook

28.8
Additional Staff Accommodation at Weeping Cross

Following a recent JCC meeting, members were asked to reconsider their decision to relocate staff to the Weeping Cross facility.  Staff mostly use this site for short-term hot-desking but spend more time at the Library which brings many benefits.
Members agreed to take no further action with creating additional staff accommodation at Weeping Cross but to ensure hot-desks are available.  Efforts would instead be focussed on increasing accommodation at the Library to include meeting room provision.
RECOMMENDED:

That mindful of the need to expand the Town Council’s function and usage of The Library and additional staff accommodation not be perused

28.9
The outcome of any decisions relating to allocated funds from the Solar Panel Scheme

Members were informed that £44k remained from the £85k Solar Panel Scheme Funds, obtained in 2014.  These were received following development of a Solar Farm off the A49 in the Battlefield Ward and can be spent anywhere in Shrewsbury.  Details of projects that have benefitted from these funds were circulated.

Councillor Moseley requested that Monkmoor Community Woodland footpaths be upgraded as they are very wet during the winter.  She estimated the costs to be £10k-£20k but agreed that more information was needed.

Councillor Mosley previously requested for the canal towpath to be improved between Ditherington Road Shops and Telford Way and Telford Way to Daisy Bank.  Some works have taken place but deemed unsatisfactory as patched and not totally resurfaced.    The Operations Manager agreed to liaise with the Ward Member to determine the scope of works required to complete this project.
RECOMMENDED:

(i) That the specification for footpath improvements along the old Canal Towpath be revisited

(ii) That footpath improvements at the Monkmoor Community Woodland be considered upon receipt of further information
29/17  BIG TOWN PLAN
It was reported that the Business Improvement District (BID) held facilitated a successful public consultation on the Big Town Plan which saw 5,000 visitors attend the presentation in 80 Wyle Cop and around 2,000 comments were registered.  A further 3,000 hits on the website were confirmed and whilst the Wyle Cop exhibition had closed comments could still be left on the website.
Whilst the comments received are still being collated, some have been identified as being the Town Council’s responsibility and will need addressing.  The general public feedback has been positive with the main concerns relating to discouraging cars from the town centre.  Some of the ideas could be implemented quickly.
RECOMMENDED:

(i) That the Town Council confirms its support for the concept of the Big Town Plan;

(ii) That the Leader and Town Clerk continue to represent the Town Council on the Big Town Plan Group;

(iii) That the Town Council looks to take cognisance of the community response in the development of its own Strategic Plan.

30/17
TIME MANAGEMENT SYSTEM
The Town Clerk reported that the new Time Management System went live on 01 October.  This system enabled all staff to clock in and out electronically no matter where they are working and once the test period is complete will do away with paper timesheets and reduces the manual labour of inputting time sheets for payroll purposes.  Managers are able to monitor the working hours real time and monitor staff attendance.  
There have been one off costs of £8,500 to include the installation of terminals at all workplaces and all set up costs with an annual fee of £2,871 to cover data protection, licences and maintenance.  Staff can book holiday and flexi days more easily, view when other members of their team are off and register their sickness leave.
The Town Clerk commended the work of the Officer Manager in inputting over 60 members of staff on 22 different working patterns into the system.

RECOMMENDED:

That the installation of the Time Management System be noted
31/17  EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC

RESOLVED:

That Press & Public be excluded on the grounds that the consideration of the following items may involve the likely disclosure of confidential information (s1(2) Public Bodies (Admission of Meetings) Act 1960).

32/17
LIBRARY LICENCE
The Town Clerk reported on details of the licence agreement in regards to occupation of the Riggs Hall part of the Library by the Town Council.    She also appraised members of some of the practical operational issues that have so far not been attended to.
RECOMMENDED:
(i) That the licence to occupy the Library for three years be agreed.
(ii) That the issues raised be followed up with Shropshire Council as a matter of urgency.
